




















 

Idaho Farm Bureau® Federation 
500 West Washington Street 

Boise, Idaho 83702 
(208) 342-2688 Fax (208) 342-8585 

 
April 18, 2018 

The Honorable Besty DeVos 
Secretary of Education 
400 Maryland Avenue, SW 
Washington, D.C. 20202 
 
RE: Idaho’s 2018 CSP Application 
 
Dear Secretary DeVos, 

On behalf of the more than 78,000 member-families of the Idaho Farm Bureau Federation, I want to 
express our support for Idaho’s application to the U.S. Department of Education for participation in 
the 2018 “Expanding Opportunities through Quality Charter Schools – Grants to State Entities” 
(CSP) Program.  

The Farm Bureau has been a long-time supporter of strong and robust school systems which offer a 
quality education to all the state’s children and youth. We have a particular interest in rural areas of 
the state having access to similar resources and opportunities as those schools located in more urban 
or developed areas. Charter schools offer more options for students and increase educational 
opportunities for Idaho’s rural communities. 

Charter schools provide parents and students additional options and experiences to achieve their 
goals and interests. In many parts of the state, charter schools offer education and curriculums with 
tailored focuses such as STEM education, the arts, experimental learning, and other areas. These 
focused curriculums aid students as they prepare for future endeavors and careers.  

Idaho Farm Bureau policy supports charter schools as part of the state’s broader education system. 
This diverse school system will provide parents and students the opportunity to choose education 
venues and options that will best serve the individual and their interest. Additionally, this 
investment will pay positive dividends to both the state and local communities in a variety of 
aspects. 

On behalf of the entire membership at the Idaho Farm Bureau, I thank you for your consideration of 
these comments. We urge your support of Idaho’s application to continue to expand and build 
Idaho’s charter schools system.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Bryan Searle, President 
Idaho Farm Bureau Federation 



 

   
   

105 W. Adams St. 
Suite 1900 
Chicago, IL 60603 
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ALL CHILDREN DESERVE A QUALITY EDUCATION. 

 

 
 
 
April 17, 2018 
 
 
Office of Innovation and Improvement 
U.S. Department of Education 
400 Maryland Avenue, SW 
Washington, DC 20202 
 
 
 
Dear Secretary DeVos, 
 
The National Association of Charter School Authorizers (NACSA) is pleased to offer its 
support for Idaho’s Charter School Program (CSP) grant proposal. NACSA works to provide 
more children with an opportunity to attend a good school by strengthening charter school 
authorizing. We are delighted that the Idaho CSP proposal devotes attention to improving 
authorizing. 
 
NACSA is a non-profit, professional membership association with broad and deep experience 
working with our nation’s authorizers. Our work includes evaluation, training, and 
development of authorizing tools and processes, all informed by research on and experience 
with the best authorizers in the country. 
 
We look forward to supporting Idaho’s efforts to provide more students with a great 
education through more good charter schools and better authorizing. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Greg Richmond 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
IDAHO PUBLIC CHARTER SCHOOL COMMISSION 

304 North 8th Street, Room 242 • P.O. Box 83720 • Boise, ID 83720-037 
208-332-1561 • Fax: 208-334-2632 

e-mail:charter@osbe.idaho.gov 

 

March 30, 2018 
 
The Honorable Betsy DeVos 
U.S. Department of Education  
400 Maryland Avenue SW., Room 4W257 
Washington, DC 20202–5970 
 
Re: Bluum’s Application for Federal Charter School Program Grant Funding 
 
Dear Secretary DeVos: 
 
As Chairman of the Idaho Public Charter Commission (IPCSC), I value this opportunity to express 
my support for Bluum’s application for Federal Charter School Program Grant Funding. 
 
The IPCSC is Idaho’s statewide, independent authorizer. We presently authorize 73% of Idaho’s 
56 charters and are proud of the exceptional service that many of these schools provide to nearly 
17,000 students. Since 2004, the IPCSC has approved charters for a diverse array of schools. Our 
portfolio ranges from STEM schools in rural areas to Native American language immersion in a 
tribal community, and from college preparatory academies to virtual alternative schools. We 
continually seek to implement nationally-identified best practices in authorizing, upholding our 
mission to ensure the provision of high quality charter school opportunities across our state. 
 
Enrollment waiting list data informs us that many more Idaho families would like to benefit from 
the educational options that public charter schools provide. Unfortunately, many, otherwise-
capable petitioning groups are unable to secure the resources necessary to propose a viable 
financial plan. The CSP grant offers an exciting avenue to reinvigorate Idaho’s charter school 
sector, enabling both new petitioners and existing schools to bring their education dreams into 
reality. 
 
We appreciate and support the proposed Idaho consortium led by Bluum, which would enable 
many public and nonprofit entities to combine resources and broaden our services. The CSP grant 
would provide the IPCSC with invaluable resources to grow and streamline our work, focus on 
encouraging increased diversity of student populations in charters, and ultimately continue to 
perform as an authorizer on the leading edge of quality in the school choice community. 
 
 
 



 
 

I respectfully urge your support of Idaho’s public charter schools, and thank you for your 
thoughtful consideration of this grant application.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Alan Reed, IPCSC Chairman 



 
 

 
April 10, 2018 
 
 
The Honorable Betsy DeVos 
Secretary of Education  
U.S. Department of Education  
400 Maryland Avenue SW 
Washington, DC 20202 
 
Re: Support for Idaho's Application for the Charter School Program ‘Awards to State Entities’ 
Program 
 
Dear Madam Secretary, 
 
On behalf of the Idaho State Board of Education, it is my pleasure to write in support of Idaho’s 
application for the Expanding Opportunity through Quality Charter Schools Program (CSP) 
Grants to State Entities program. 
 
The Idaho State Board of Education (ISBE) has constitutional and statutory responsibility for 
providing general oversight and governance over all state colleges and universities (including 
community colleges), the public school system (traditional and charter), and five education-
related agencies.  ISBE is designated as the State Educational Agency per Idaho Code §33-110.  
The Idaho Public Charter School Commission (PCSC), also under the aegis of ISBE, is the 
state’s largest authorizer, with a portfolio comprising 73% of Idaho’s 56 charters (~16,800 
students).  The PCSC implements best practices and holds its schools accountable (academically 
and financially) to ensure public charter schools are high quality options for Idaho families.   
 
Between July 2016 and July 2017, Idaho was the nation’s fastest-growing state; and demand for 
school choice options continues to grow throughout the state.  However, new charter schools 
face significant financial challenges, especially related to start-up costs, facilities and 
transportation.  The CSP grant would provide financial support needed to help new or expanding 
schools with these initial operational costs.  Idaho’s CSP grant application also contemplates 
Bluum (an Idaho-based charter school support organization) partnering with the PCSC (as a 
subgrantee) to support and strengthen the work of the commission.  Specifically, technical 
assistance funding would provide PCSC with the capacity and resources needed to review 
petitions for significant planned expansion (8,200 new seats) of new quality charters under the 
grant. 
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Idaho is a predominately rural and massively geographically diverse state.  In 2015, Idaho ranked 
ninth in the country for workers earning minimum wage or less.  Idaho has a growing Hispanic 
population which, as of 2014, makes up approximately 12% (or 200,000) of the state’s total 
1.6M population.  Unfortunately, each of these subpopulations (i.e. rural, low socioeconomic 
status, Hispanic) are disproportionally underrepresented in the state’s charter schools.  A key 
objective of this grant is to expand high quality school choice options to these communities of 
interest. 
 
When charter schools first started in Idaho 20 years ago, in addition to offering school choice 
they were considered laboratories for innovation.  The intent was for best practices to be shared 
out to traditional public schools.  Unfortunately, charters schools in Idaho have proven to be 
largely silos unto themselves.  Therefore, this grant appropriately seeks to share widely the 
successes of charter schools for the good of the entire public education system. 
 
I believe Idaho students and public schools would benefit from the objectives of this grant 
proposal, and I respectfully request your support of Idaho’s CSP application. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Matt Freeman 
Executive Director 
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TO WHOM IT MAY CONCERN: 
 
I am writing on behalf of Building Hope, a national nonprofit organization that supports charter 
school facilities development expressing my unconditional support of BLUUM, the Idaho education 
reform organization, that is leading a consortium of partners submitting a proposal to secure grant 
funds in the Federal Charter School Program Grant Funding from the United States Department of 
Education competition. 
 
As a nonprofit Community Development Financial Institution that seeks to equalize access to a 
quality K-12 education and increase high school graduation rates so that all children have a fair 
chance at the “American Dream”. We do this by helping charter schools find affordable facilities 
solutions that enable the schools to do what they do best: help children learn.  In our work Idaho, 
BLUUM has been an unfailing partner that together have produced tangible results for Idaho students 
and families. The success stories include the expansion of SAGE International Schools and their 
consolidation into a unified campus, the renovation of an underutilized former high school building 
in Idaho Falls into a cutting-edge school, the expansion of Vision Charter School in rural Caldwell, 
and the development of Idaho’s first homegrown charter management organization, GEM Innovation 
Schools, to name a few. 
 
BLUUM and the consortium seek support through this grant to: (i) increase the number of quality 
charter school capacity by adding 8,200 seats for the most educationally disadvantaged and rural 
students through start-up, replication and expansion, (ii) provide added support to the Idaho Public 
Charter School Commission in expanding its quality authorizing efforts while disseminating and 
supporting best practices for other authorizers throughout the State of Idaho, (iii) evaluate and widely 
report the successes and lessons of the impact of charter school to the broader education system, and 
(iv) be a national model for how a consortium of organizations from the public and nonprofit 
sectors can leverage their expertise to help communities start, expand and improve charter 
schools. 
 
Idaho is a leader in developing established public-private partnerships such as this consortium with 
BLUUM, the Idaho Public Charter School Commission, the Idaho State Board of Education, Idaho 
Charter School Network, individual charter school operations and governing boards and established 
philanthropic organizations like the J.A. and Kathryn Albertson Family Foundation. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of this consortium’s application. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
S. Joseph Bruno 
President 
Building Hope, A Charter School Facilities Fund 



 
Lauren Morando Rhim | Executive Director 

lmrhim@ncsecs.org | (802) 649-3000 
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April 9, 2018 
 
Director Stefan Huh 
Charter Schools Program 
U.S. Department of Education 
400 Maryland Avenue, SW 
Washington, DC 20202-5970 
 
Dear Mr. Huh: 

On behalf of the National Center for Special Education in Charter Schools (“NCSECS”), I am 
writing to express our support for the Idaho Department of Education (the “Department”) and 
its application for U.S. Department of Education Charter School Program (“CSP”) grant funds.  

The mission of NCSECS is to ensure that students with disabilities are able to fully access and 
thrive in charter schools. We are a national not-for-profit organization devoted to addressing 
the practical, policy, and regulatory challenges that can impede access and equity for students 
with disabilities in the charter sector. Within our narrow area of focus our work is broad; it 
ranges from establishing facts and disseminating research, to authoring papers on best 
practices for schools and charter school authorizers, to advising on state and federal legislation 
and regulations, to providing targeted technical assistance. With regard to the latter, over the 
past four years, NCSECS has assisted numerous stakeholders. This includes advising authorizers 
in Nevada, Tennessee, Colorado, and Louisiana on best practices for special education in 
authorizing and overseeing charter schools, as well as providing multiple layers of support for 
the charter schools in many other states. Our support extends to instruction, operations, 
compliance, finances, staffing, and professional development. Notably, we are assisting several 
states and districts in developing a centralized special education resource / collaborative that 
can serve all the charter schools in their area.  

NCSECS is enthusiastic about supporting Idaho’s charter school community through the 
substantive, creative work for which it is seeking CSP funding. If the state’s proposal is 
approved, we will partner with the Idaho Department of Education as it seeks to cultivate 
strong and innovative, equitable structures for charter schools in the state. This may include 
providing an analysis of factors impacting equitable access to charter schools and the academic 
success of their students with disabilities; a roster of targeted professional development 
offerings; tools for schools and authorizers that are tailored to state requirements and needs; 
support for authorizers in overseeing special education at charter schools; and assistance with 
building a special education collaborative. 

The Idaho Department of Education is demonstrating a clear understanding of the needs of 
students with disabilities in charter schools and its initiatives promise to provide results that 
can be measured and replicated within the state and across the country. 



Mr. Stefan Huh 
April 9, 2018 
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We look forward to helping the state continue the innovative work now developing in the Idaho 
charter sector and to ensuring that these benefits extend to all children who want to access 
them. 

Sincerely, 

 
Lauren Morando Rhim 
Executive Director & Co-founder 
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151 N Ridge Avenue, Idaho Falls, ID  83402 | Office: 208-522-5145  |  Fax: 208-522-5147 
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April 11, 2018 
 
The Honorable Betsy De Vos  
Secretary of Education  
400 Maryland A venue, SW  
Washington, D.C. 20202 
 
RE: Letter of Support for Bluum’s Application for Federal Charter School Program Grant Funding 
 
Dear Secretary De Vos,  

 

I am writing to express strong support for Idaho’s application for Federal Charter School Program (CSP) 

Grant Funding. Critical to this proposal’s objectives, the nonprofit statewide charter school support 

entity Bluum is prepared to lead a consortium of state partners. Bluum’s partners are many and come 

from both the public and the nonprofit sectors. The most important of which are the Idaho State Board 

of Education, the Idaho Public Charter School Commission, the non-profit school facilities finance group 

Building Hope, the J.A. and Kathryn Albertson Family Foundation, the Idaho Charter School Network, 

and individual charter school operators and governing boards.  

 

The story of Idaho’s public charter schools is a story energized by a can-do entrepreneurial spirit. This 

spirit is driven by individuals who take personal responsibility for the collective good of their 

communities. Their efforts are the very manifestation of the original intent of charter schools: 

innovation at the local level inspired by citizens who believe that the public schools properly belong to 

the public, and that education is the community’s responsibility.  

 

Idaho’s 52 public charter schools serve about 22,000 students statewide. Some of the state’s highest 

performing public schools on state ISAT achievement tests in both English Language Arts and 

mathematics are perennially charter schools. The same holds for the SAT. Idaho charter school students 

show more academic growth than their peers in traditional district schools, and this is true of all 

students, economically disadvantaged students and minority students. 

 

At Alturas International Academy, approximately 35% of our students are considered low income and 

we serve several rural farming communities in our area.  We currently have a list of over 400 children 

waiting to for a seat in our school. 

 

As the nation’s fastest growing state, Bluum, on behalf of the Idaho Consortium, is seeking grant support 

to: 

1. Increase the number of quality charter school seats, especially for our most educationally 

disadvantaged and rural students, through start-up, replication and expansion. 

2. Support the Public Charter School Commission in expanding its quality authorizing efforts while 

supporting best practices for other authorizers across the state. 
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3. Evaluate and report the successes and lessons of charter schools to impact the broader 

education system.  

4. Become a national model for how a consortium of organizations from the public and nonprofit 

sectors can to help communities start and expand charter schools. 

 
Idahoans value their public charter schools. They want more of them because they see them working for 
children across the state. 
 
I urge you to support Idaho’s application for Charter School Program dollars. Thank you for your 
consideration of this grant application.   
 

Sincerely, 

 

Michelle Ball 

Executive Director 

 



 

320 N. Halstead Street, Pasadena, CA 91107  Tel 626-685-9300 

April 13, 2018 
 
The Honorable Betsy De Vos  
Secretary of Education  
400 Maryland Avenue, SW  
Washington, D.C. 20202 
 

RE: Letter of Support for Bluum’s Application for Federal Charter School 
Program Grant Funding 

 
Dear Secretary De Vos,  
 
I write to express my support for Idaho's application to the U.S. Department of Education for participation in the 
20I7 "Expanding Opportunities through Quality Charter Schools - Grants To State Entities" Charter School Program 
(CSP). I have long supported strong schools through my 30+ years of developing and managing individual charter 
schools, now numbering over 60 in 5 states, helping thousands of students realize their educational goals. 
 
The nonprofit statewide charter school support entity Bluum is prepared to lead includes a consortium of state 
partners. Bluum’s partners are many and come from both the public and the nonprofit sectors including our 
Pathways in Education school in Nampa.  
 
The story of Idaho’s public charter schools is a story energized by a can-do entrepreneurial spirit. This spirit is 
driven by individuals who take personal responsibility for the collective good of their communities. Their efforts 
are the very manifestation of the original intent of charter schools: innovation at the local level inspired by citizens 
who believe that the public schools properly belong to the public, and that education is the community’s 
responsibility.  

Idaho’s 52 public charter schools serve about 22,000 students statewide including our first school opened last 
August, with already over 150 students, focused on supporting disadvantaged students in Idaho. 

As the nation’s fastest growing state, Bluum, on behalf of the Idaho Consortium, is seeking grant support to: 
1. Increase the number of quality charter school seats, especially for our most educationally disadvantaged 

and rural students, through start-up, replication and expansion. 
2. Support the Public Charter School Commission in expanding its quality authorizing efforts while 

supporting best practices for other authorizers across the state. 
3. Evaluate and report the successes and lessons of charter schools to impact the broader education system.  
4. Become a national model for how a consortium of organizations from the public and nonprofit sectors can 

to help communities start and expand charter schools. 
 
I urge you to support Idaho’s application for Charter School Program funding. Thank you for your consideration of 
Idaho’s grant application.   
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
John Hall 
President 
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April 12, 2018 
 
The Honorable Betsy De Vos 
Secretary of Education 
400 Maryland A venue, SW 
Washington, D.C. 20202 
 
RE:  Letter of support for Bluum’s Application for Federal Charter School Program Grant Funding 
 
Dear Secretary De Vos, 
 
I am writing to express strong support for Idaho’s application for Federal Charter School Program (CSP) Grant 
Funding.  As a general contractor in Idaho, my company, Merit, LLC, serves our community in construction and 
remodeling of homes and commercial buildings.  Idaho, being the nation’s fastest growing state, is in dire need of 
skilled laborers as we strive to meet the needs of our citizens.  Right now, there is a shortage of qualified skilled 
employees in the construction field.  We are in strong support of charter schools in Idaho – and are especially 
excited about a start-up specializing in trades for our secondary students.  It is an essential need in our state. 
Charter schools in Idaho are an option which not all families are able to access.  Idaho’s 52 public charter schools 
serve about 22,000 students statewide.  The problem is that many of our charter schools with strong track records 
of accomplishment report lengthy waitlists to potential students and families which they cannot currently serve.  
The solution is to establish more charters.  Starting a charter in Idaho is extremely difficult, in large part due to the 
low levels of per-pupil funding available which hinder startups with the costs involved in the beginning.  
As the nation’s fastest growing state, Bluum, on behalf of the Idaho Consortium, is seeking grant support to: 

1)  Increase the number of quality charter school seats, especially for our most economically 
disadvantaged and rural students, through start-up, replication and expansion. 

2) Support the Public Charter School Commission in expanding its quality in authorizing efforts while 
supporting best practices for other authorizers across the state. 

3) Evaluate and report the successes and lessons learned of charter schools to impact the broader 
education system. 

4) Become a national model for how a consortium of organizations from the public and non-profit 
sectors can help communities start and expand charter schools. 

Goal #4 is especially important to the construction industry in our growing state as skilled laborers, i.e. plumbers, 
electricians, builders, framers, etc. are of short supply.  Being able to start a secondary charter school in our area  
will help to promote Idaho students who have an interest in the construction industry to become viable future 
employees. 
 
I urge you to support Idaho’s application for Charter School Program dollars.  Thank you for your consideration 
of this grant opportunity. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Bradley D. Ward 
Merit, LLC 
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April 12, 2018 
 
Secretary Betsy DeVos 
U.S. Department of Education 
400 Maryland Avenue SW 
Washington, D.C. 20202 
 

Re: Letter of Support for Bluum’s Application for Federal Charter School Program Grant Funding  

 
Dear Secretary DeVos, 
 
I am pleased to express enthusiastic support for Bluum’s application for Federal Charter School Program 
(CSP) Grant Funding. The Charter School Program Award will provide Idaho the opportunity to continue 
to close the achievement gap and create college ready scholars and future community leaders.  
 
As a long-time follower of the education landscape in Idaho, the Charter School Growth Fund (CSGF) has 
seen firsthand that charters offer Idaho students and families options they cannot find elsewhere within 
their communities. As an investor in the nation’s highest performing charter school operators, it is our 
mission to dramatically expand charter schools’ impact on underserved students and we are confident 
in Idaho’s ability to expand and provide high-quality options for students and families.  
 
CSGF makes very select investments in charter school management organizations that deliver 
outstanding academic results, while achieving sustainability on public revenues. Despite Idaho’s growth, 
many charter schools with strong track records of accomplishment report lengthy waitlists of potential 
students and families they cannot currently serve. Additionally, there is limited access to equitable 
funding and facilities, which inhibits expansion and replication. These multiple barriers present obstacles 
to student success. The Charter School Program would enable charters to start up, replicate and expand 
high-quality charter schools across Idaho. 
 
We share Idaho’s vision that the straightest way to stronger and brighter future for our nation is to 
invest in quality education, the very best teachers and school leaders who in turn create high performing 
students and future leaders. CSP funds this grant will provide are essential to the continued growth and 
expansion of high quality school options for Idaho’s students and their families. I fully support Bluum’s 
application for expanding the opportunity proposal for expansion to create more opportunities for us to 
work together to close achievement gaps. 
 
Thank you. Your support of Bluum’s CSP application is greatly appreciated. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Kevin Hall 
President and CEO, Charter School Growth Fund 



April 5, 2018

The Honorable Betsy De Vos 
Secretary of Education 
400 Maryland A venue, SW 
Washington, D.C. 20202

RE: Letter of Support for Bluum’s Application (Idaho) for Federal Charter School Program Grant 
Funding

Dear Secretary De Vos:

I am writing to express my support for Idaho's application to the U.S. Department of Education 
for participation in the 20I7 "Expanding Opportunities through Quality Charter Schools - Grants 
To State Entities" (CSP) Program.  

I am the Executive Director of Sage International School of Boise, a K-12th public charter school 
in Boise, Idaho. Sage International offers students the globally renowned International 
Baccalaureate curriculum. Sage International opened its doors eight years ago with 227 K-7th 
students and has grown to over 1,000 K-12th students while retaining a 500-student wait list. 
Our students are thriving, including consistently scoring in the top 5% of all Idaho students on 
the SATs each year. We are achieving and sustaining our academic successes while having 
grown our FRL population from 17% to 27% over the past three years. We aim to be ‘IB for ALL’ 
and to welcome and serve all students.

From my perspective, the success of this grant application is critical to the future health and 
growth of Idaho’s charter school sector for several reasons, as follows.

First, when Sage International opened its doors eight years ago, we received significant federal 
start-up grant support; absent this support, we could not have launched our successful, thriving 
school. For the past several years, this (or any other) federal support has not been available in 
Idaho. This makes it exceedingly difficult, arguably impossible, to successfully launch and foster 
new charter schools in Idaho absent foundational support. Based on my personal experience of 
having spent the past ten years serving as a founding board member, Development Director, 
and now Executive Director of an Idaho charter school, I would not attempt to launch another 
charter school absent financial support beyond that provided by the Sate of Idaho (49th in the 
nation in per student funding). I know others in similar positions feel the same; this federal 
support would alter this dynamic and encourage innovative, successful charter school leaders to 
grow, replicate and to bring school choice to more students and families. 

Second, Bluum, together with the consortium members, is the best-suited entity in Idaho to 
successfully oversee this grant award. Bluum is an experienced, sophisticated, state-wide 



supporter of Idaho charter schools, including having overseen the JA and Kathryn Albertson 
Foundation’s charter school grant award program for many years (nearly $13,000,000 awarded 
to create nearly 6,000 new charter seats).  The consortium of supporters Bluum has compiled 
with respect to the CSP grant further adds to their expertise and capacity. I also appreciate 
Bluum’s focus on adding charter school seats that serve low income, high minority families, a 
goal closely aligned with the CSP grant goals. I also feel uniquely qualified to comment on the 
strength of the broader consortium joining Bluum in this grant request. In my role as Executive 
Director of Sage International, I sought and obtained grant support from Bluum and the 
Albertson Foundation to expand Sage International from 600 to 1,000 students. I worked closely 
with Building Hope as they financed the purchase and remodel of our 8-acre, 96,000 SF 
campus. I have also worked closely with the Idaho Charter School Commission, Sage 
International’s authorizer, over the past eight years. In my experience, each of these consortium 
members is focussed on supporting and growing high-quality schools in Idaho. Each member is 
highly sophisticated and each member carefully conducts its due diligence with respect to 
academic strength, financial stability, and leadership /governance capacity when allocating 
funds and/or when reviewing a school’s performance. In short, this is the right team, with the 
right leader (Bluum), to have the largest impact throughout Idaho if awarded the CSP grant. 

Finally, there are already thousands to students on waitlists at Idaho charter schools; coupled 
with the fact that Idaho’s population is the fastest growing in the country. This means that 
demand for seats at high performing charter schools will only grow for the foreseeable future. 
There is a strong need for these federal funds in Idaho. The CSP grant award will have an 
immediate and significant impact as Bluum and the consortium work to meet the existing and 
growing demand for more high performing charter schools throughout Idaho. 

In closing, I ask that you award Idaho’s CSP grant request. These funds will meet a known need 
and will allows Idaho’s innovative, entrepreneurial school leaders (and future leaders) to create 
more seats at high performing schools. Bluum and the consortium making up the Idaho coalition 
are the right group to maximize the success and impact of the CSP grant award. 

Thank you for your consideration of this grant application.  

Sincerely,

Keith Donahue
Sage International School of Boise
Executive Director
www.sageinternationalschool.org

http://www.sageinternationalschool.org




April 2, 2018 
 
The Honorable Betsy De Vos  
Secretary of Education  
400 Maryland A Venue, SW  
Washington, D.C. 20202 
 
RE: Letter of Support for Bluum’s Application for Federal Charter School Program Grant Funding 
 
Dear Secretary De Vos,  
 
I am writing to express strong support for Idaho’s application for Federal Charter School Program (CSP) Grant 
Funding. Critical to this proposal’s objectives, the nonprofit statewide charter school support entity Bluum is 
prepared to lead a consortium of state partners. Bluum’s partners are many and come from both the public and 
nonprofit sectors. The most important of these are the Idaho State Board of Education, the Idaho Public Charter 
School Commission, the non-profit school facilities finance group Building Hope, the J.A. and Kathryn Albertson 
Family Foundation, the Idaho Charter School Network, and individual charter operators and governing boards. 
 
As founding chair of one of Idaho's newest charters, Future Public School (FPS), I have learned first-hand how 
challenging it is to open a school.  State regulations are both numerous and complex while funding for facilities, 
training and start-up costs are non-existent.  Without the expertise of and the introduction to community partners 
by Bluum, our school would not have moved beyond an idea.  Instead, we will open this fall and fill a critical need 
in Idaho, providing innovative STEM programming and building engineers of the future and of our community. Our 
student community has been historically underserved. We have intentionally created a school that is largely low-
income and diverse by design. Our goal is to replicate in the next two years, but we will only be able to do so if we 
are able to leverage support from Bluum and its partners in the future.   
 
Apart from Future Public School’s journey, I have also become familiar with the story of Idaho’s public charter 
schools.  It is a story energized by an entrepreneurial spirit. This spirit is driven by individuals who take personal 
responsibility for the collective good of their communities. Their efforts are the very manifestation of the original 
intent of charter schools: innovation at the local level, inspired by citizens who believe public schools properly 
belong to the public, and that education is the community’s responsibility.  

Idaho’s 52 public charter schools serve about 22,000 students statewide. Some of the state’s highest performing 
public schools on state ISAT achievement tests in both English Language Arts and mathematics perennially are 
charter schools. The same holds for the SAT. Idaho charter school students show more academic growth than their 
peers in traditional schools. This true of all students, including economically disadvantaged and minority students. 

As the nation’s fastest growing state, Bluum, on behalf of the Idaho Consortium, is seeking grant support to: 
1. Increase the number of quality charter school seats, especially for our most educationally disadvantaged 

and rural students, through start-up, replication and expansion. 
2. Support the Public Charter School Commission in expanding its quality authorizing efforts while 

supporting best practices for other authorizers across the state. 
3. Evaluate and report the successes and lessons of charter schools to positively impact the broader 

education system.  
4. Become a national model for how a consortium of organizations from the public and nonprofit sectors can 

help communities start and expand charter schools. 
 
Idahoans value their public charter schools. They want more of them because they see them working for children 
across the state. I urge you to support Bluum’s application for Charter School Program dollars. Thank you for your 
consideration of this grant application.   
 
Sincerely, 
Matt Kuzio 
Board Chair and Founder 



 
 
 
 

 
 
March 30, 2018 
The Honorable Betsy De Vos  
Secretary of Education  
400 Maryland Avenue, SW  
Washington, D.C. 20202 
 
RE: Letter of Support for Bluum’s Application for Federal Charter School Program Grant Funding 
 
Dear Secretary De Vos,  
 
I am writing to express strong support for Idaho’s application for Federal Charter School Program (CSP) Grant 
Funding. Critical to this proposal’s objectives, the nonprofit statewide charter school support entity Bluum is 
prepared to lead ​a consortium of state partners ​. Bluum’s partners are many and come from both the public 
and the nonprofit sectors. The most important of which are the Idaho State Board of Education, the Idaho 
Public Charter School Commission, the non-profit school facilities finance group Building Hope, the J.A. and 
Kathryn Albertson Family Foundation, the Idaho Charter School Network, and individual charter school 
operators and governing boards.  
 
The story of Idaho’s public charter schools is a story energized by a can-do entrepreneurial spirit. This spirit is 
driven by individuals who take personal responsibility for the collective good of their communities. Their 
efforts are the very manifestation of the original intent of charter schools: innovation at the local level 
inspired by citizens who believe that the public schools properly belong to the public, and that education is 
the community’s responsibility.  

Idaho’s 52 public charter schools serve about 22,000 students statewide. Some of the state’s highest 
performing public schools on state ISAT achievement tests in both English Language Arts and mathematics 
are perennially charter schools. The same holds for the SAT. Idaho charter school students show more 
academic growth than their peers in traditional district schools, and this is true of all students, economically 
disadvantaged students and minority students. 

As the Director of Place Network, an initiative of Teton Science Schools, our goal is to reimagine rural futures 
through transformative place-based education in a network of innovative rural schools. We currently are 
partnered with the McCall Community School, an emerging charter school in McCall, Idaho. Bluum has 
provided advice and feedback as we have drafted an application to the state charter school commission. 
Additionally, we are piloting an online solution for rural students that deeply connects and contextualizes 
STEM based learning for students in remote locations. Bluum has provided continued guidance through the 
design phase. They are experts in their field and understand the Idaho landscape and the needs of the 
students who live in the state. With additional resources, Bluum, leading a consortium of partners, could 
significantly and positively impact student learning in the state as well as serve as a model for other rural 
states. 
 
Within the nation’s fastest growing state, Bluum, on behalf of the Idaho Consortium, is seeking grant support 
to: 

 



 
 
 
 

1. Increase the number of quality charter school seats, especially for our most educationally 
disadvantaged and rural students, through start-up, replication and expansion. 

2. Support the Public Charter School Commission in expanding its quality authorizing efforts while 
supporting best practices for other authorizers across the state. 

3. Evaluate and report the successes and lessons of charter schools to impact the broader education 
system.  

4. Become a national model for how a consortium of organizations from the public and nonprofit 
sectors can to help communities start and expand charter schools. 

 
Idahoans value their public charter schools. They want more of them because they see them working for 
children across the state. I urge you to support Idaho’s application for Charter School Program dollars. Thank 
you for your consideration of this grant application.  
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Nate McClennen 
Vice President for Education and Innovation, Teton Science Schools 
Director, Place Network Program 
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